
AFFIDAVIT RE: REIMBURSEMENT FOR SUNIGA ROAD IMPROVEMENTS 

 

I, Guy Johnson, as a principal of District Resource, LLC, a Colorado limited 
liability company, which serves as District Manager and Accountant for 
Northfield Metropolitan District Nos. 1-3 (the "Districts"), being first duly 
sworn upon oath under penalty of perjury, state and aver as follows: 

1. I have personal knowledge of and can testify in a court of 
competent jurisdiction regarding the facts set forth herein. 

2. I have reviewed the Consolidated Service Plan for the Districts, 
approved by the City of Fort Collins (the "City") on October 1, 2019 (the 
"Service Plan"), and I am familiar with the provisions of the Service Plan. 

3. Section VIII of the Service Plan states "the design, phasing of 
construction, location and completion of Public Improvements will be 
determined by the Districts to coincide with the phasing and development of 
the Planned Development and the availability of funding sources; (ii) the 
Districts may, in their discretion, phase the construction, completion, 
operation, and maintenance of Public Improvements or defer, delay, 
reschedule, rephase, relocate or determine not to proceed with the 
construction, completion, operation, and maintenance of Public Improvements, 
and such actions or determinations shall not constitute a Service Plan Amendment; 
(iii) the Districts shall also be permitted to allocate costs between such 
categories of the Public Improvements as deemed necessary in their discretion; 
and (iv) to the extent that the City reimburses a developer for Public 
Improvements that would otherwise be reimbursable under the Special District 
Act, the District shall not reimburse the developer for such Public 
Improvements." 

4. I am aware that DFC Northfield, LLC (the "Developer") has 
constructed improvements to Suniga Road.  These include, without limitation, 
roadway improvements and box culvert improvements for which culvert 
improvements the City paid the Developer $361,354 in 2021, (the "Suniga 
Improvements"). The Suniga Improvements benefit the Districts and the City, 
and the Developer has applied to the City for reimbursement of the remaining 
roadway improvement costs associated with the Suniga Improvements.  I am 
also aware that the City paid the Developer in 2020 $477,456 for its dedication 
to the City of the oversized portion of Suniga Road (the “ROW Dedication”).  

5. I have reviewed the records and reports related to the 
acceptance by the Districts for eligible costs associated with the Public 
Improvements to this date and have determined that the Districts have not to this 
date accepted costs for reimbursement, and have not reimbursed costs, related 
to the Suniga Improvements or the ROW Dedication. 




